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Welcome and greetings to all members and invited guests of St. Martin’s Credit Union to this year’s 65th
Annual General Meeting. This report covers the period April 1st 2013 to March 31st 2014.  Last fiscal year
was a challenging, but somewhat engaging year for the Board of Directors as we sought to manage St.
Martins Credit Union. I say engaging, because as your Board of Directors we have had to conserve and
improve our liquidity base and institutional capital but at the same time balance it with the need to
upgrade our facility and necessary renovations to make your Credit Union experience more rewarding.
Therefore, under the prudent guidance of the Management, Staff, members of St. Martin Credit Union, and
your Board of Directors, we have made substantial progress and done the necessary adjustments to make
our Credit Union a viable financial entity, and at the same time created a more aesthetic and appealing
atmosphere for you to conduct your business.  Therefore, let us applaud the hard work of the Management,
Staff and Members of the Credit Union for their hearty support this year.

Our assets currently stand at over $17,985,534 dollars, an increase of over a million dollars from last year
figures indicated an asset growth of over 8%.  There was over one million dollars in savings deposited into
St. Martin Credit Union as our shares grew from 13.3 million to over 14.6 million (approximately a 10%
increase) dollars and this increase in savings has allowed us to service and provide loan funds for you our
members.  These increases indicate the strength of our Credit Union and the FAITH our members have in
us managing their funds despite the fact that interest rates on deposits are low. We certainly need to
continue this trend of saving generously as it provides for funds to be lent out and also increases our
liquidity. Many members are borrowing consistently and repaying promptly, and our marketing has yielded
success as we seek to attract customers. St. Martin has been and continues to be strong enough to
compete and be successful, and this success can be attributed to the fact that the Credit Union is well
managed and the TRUST the members have in their own institution. This year we attracted over eight
hundred new members and recorded a net profit of over $717,834 dollars; a testimony to the credibility of
Credit Unions in the face of stiff competition in the financial market and a dismal economy. In addition,
this past year, the credit union did extremely well in controlling expenses and for this we want to applaud
the efforts of our Treasurer, the Management and Staff for this effort.

When we look at the newspapers, the returns posted show many banks piling up financial losses; many
homes are being lost to delinquency and people’s inability to repay their loans mean they are losing their
homes. Interest rates on deposits are down to an all-time low of 2-3% and in some cases banks refuse to
accept deposits and are paying 1-2%.  At St. Martin’s we too have had to reduce our rates on term deposits
so as to remain competitive with these other institutions. This affected our earnings significantly and in
an effort to minimize the effects, the credit union has had to seek other avenues to diversify, including
offering more services. These events and incidents affect our economy, they affect investor confidence,
they usher in loss of employment as companies fold and ultimately they affect our ability to provide for
our families. But we must continue the struggle and work together.

There have been a number of requests and legal provisions that the Central Bank of Belize (CBB) has
asked Credit Unions to do.  We have had adequate performance in asset growth, increase in membership
and net income and our ratings by the Central Bank has improved but there are still significant areas that
needs to be addressed, especially our share capital. The CBB advised that they will require CUs to commit
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themselves to setting aside amounts annually from net profit to improve institutional capital before paying
dividends and as a result, we have committed ourselves to build up this requirement to at least 5% by
2015. Given our net income this year, we are well on our way to achieving this objective. We have in place
3.4 % and after setting aside the amounts for this year we will be at 4.2% so that by 2015 we are at the
required 5%. We are also fully compliant with the loan loss provisioning required by the Central Bank.
These legal requirements are so that the Credit Union can ensure that adequate collateral is in place to
safeguard against delinquency, and also in the event of future problems, the Credit Union has funds to
continue operating viably.  We also place funds in the St. Martin Credit Union Foundation Fund that
continues to grow. This year we posted fifteen thousand dollars to this account and the overall plan is that
we should be able grow the Foundation to the point where the interest earned can support at least 35% of
the Credit Union administrative costs.

The main feature of my report this year has to be on the successful renovation of our lobby and welcome
area in the Credit Union. We have made the space more user-friendly, increased the waiting area space
for our members so that they can be more comfortable when they come to the Credit Union to conduct
business, and also increased the number of personnel and front line staff to deal more efficiently and
effectively with our members. Many of our members who have come to the Credit Union have given
positive and glowing reports on the lobby renovations. In addition to the renovations we have also created
more working space and offices for our staff.

The Belize Rural Finance Program (BRFP) continues to be a success and has highlighted the need for the
provisioning of financial services such as agricultural loans to our rural communities. This program has
been a veritable success and we need to applaud the effort of our Micro Finance Field Officer Ms. Sheril
Tzul as she is the one who continuously go out into the field promoting, recruiting and engagement
members and potential members in the rural communities surrounding San Ignacio/Santa Elena. Through
this program over forty new persons joined the credit union every month. This program has been very
successful and has helped many of our farmers and low income families in rural Cayo.

There continues to be significant increases in members using and accessing our other services such as
our ATM service that continues to grow daily with over 30% of our members now using this service. Our
bill payment service in which members and non members can pay all their bills: water, electricity, phone
and even cable at our credit union has also been a success. The introduction of Zitro (Western Union)
money transfer service has also increased the financial capacities of the Credit Union. All of these services
result in added benefit and value to you our members and generate additional income for your credit
union.

The substantial increases in loan applications, loan approvals and loan disbursements, training sessions
for both Staff and Joint Officers has also led to a high degree of professionalism, better customer care,
efficiency, and ultimately a fairly successful year. Our efforts at curbing delinquency have also yielded
positive results and the level of write offs has declined considerably. I take this opportunity to congratulate
the officers of that unit for their diligent work.

With regards to our staff, earlier this year in a staff retreat held in January they were able to take advantage
of a full day session on the power of customer service in which they learnt how they can improve the
experience of member’s of the Credit Union. Throughout the year, both staff and Joint Officers were able
to attend and benefit from training opportunities such as Emmortelle (accounting system), anti money
laundering workshop, finance and accounting for non financial managers, personnel issues of labour law
etc.  I am also pleased to say that management and staff have had a good working relationship this year,
despite the unsigned Christian Workers Union Bargaining Agreement not fully completed. We at the level
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of management have met all our obligations and it is in the ballcourt of the CWU to continue the
negotiations, given that they have changed their leadership and management.   Nevertheless, SMCU
continues to meet its obligations to its staff.  A comparison with other financial institutions and Credit
Unions demonstrate that St. Martin Credit Union has been generous to its staff and will continue to do so
in an effort to engender and motivate a great working partnership. We must also point out however that
the Credit Union needs to balance increases in benefits and salaries to the staff with prevailing economic
conditions and for the Credit Union to be sustainable over the next five years it needs to address these
issues

The Board of Directors have also implemented several strategies that allows for more transparency in the
accounting, to provide timely information to our regulator the Central Bank of Belize, and also to increase
our capacities to deal with delinquency. We keep upgrading our computer system and trained our officers
to deal with Emortelle and PEARLS.  There have also been numerous training sessions for Joint Officers
conducted by the Belize Credit Union League to partake in financial and management sessions, including
loan analyses that has increased their capacities to manage the Credit Union. We have also upgraded and
revised our Policy and Procedures Manual, Credit Policy Manual, Anti Money Laundering Manual and
Business Plan. And I would like to express sincere thanks to Mr. Hulse and Mr. Tzul, whom were instrumental
in getting these policies done and bringing them up to date. The new loan policy was designed to meet
new demands from the Central Bank and to protect our institution from fraud and delinquency. We have
also raised the ceiling on the amounts that can be approved by the Credit Committee and by the Manager.
There has also been a substantial effort to carry out better budgeting and forecasting, compliance with
Central Bank requirements. This year we have made an effort to begin to reduce expenses as it relates to
salaries. In order to do so we have striven to increase efficiency and more importantly productivity so that
the 45% of our expenses in Salaries and Benefits to staff is reduced due to increase in income generated
and not to salary cuts.  Recently, we conducted a workshop with staff, management and the Joint Officers
to complete a Strategic Plan for St. Martin Credit Union for the next three-five years. The Belize Credit
Union League is assisting us with completing this plan.

The future, I firmly believe, requires SMCU expansion. Our membership is growing, there are many demands
for financial services, and as such we need to begin to consider the opening of other branches, in Santa
Elena, Benque, and Belmopan or to partner with other Credit Unions to provide better services.  We have
commissioned a report on the cost of opening a Branch in Benque Viejo del Carmen and we have written
the Central Bank of our intention, in the eventuality that we open a branch of SMCU in Benque Viejo town.
Our report shows that we have nearly 1000 members in the area that comprises Benque Viejo, Succotz,
Arenal and Calla Creek. Also as part of the strategy to focus more on our members outside of San Ignacio,
we have purchased another vehicle to better conduct the business of the credit union. The Credit Union
movement must always focus on what is best for its members and work together because our members
are most important and it is people who help people.

St. Martin Credit Union has always been a people’s movement and will continue to do so. We preserve in
building goodwill and credibility within the community by assisting high school children with financial aid
and scholarships. Last year we increased the amount of financial aid given to students so that we can
make a difference.  We have also increased our contribution to sports and to other NGO’s that work with
young children and youths.  I firmly believe that all local agencies financial or otherwise need to work
together and have a plan of action to combat the increasing number of problems our young people are
experiencing today. With this in mind, it is important for me to highlight that our credit union was invited
to sit and was voted to chair the Local Economic Development Project Advisory Committee of the CARILED
project in the area. This project looks at foster youth, women and entrepreneurs by providing funding and
technical training so as to empower these groups to become self sustainable. This is one way in which
SMCU is prepared to work with others to address these problems.  Our programs such as Youth Month,
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Quiz Contest, and the Mad City Rush Money are not only for attracting new members to St. Martin but to
also build a cohesive family. The Credit Union is our family.

Finally, I want to thank my fellow Board members. Mr. Rene Torres, our able Vice President, who despite
suffering a bad traffic accident (which left him wheel-chair bound for a period of time), has worked hard
to serve his Credit Union. With his tremendous experience and patience as a teacher, he has helped us
with our negotiations with the Christian Workers Union, and his job as liaison officer to the staff is thankless,
but he perseveres and his negotiation with the CWU has been exemplary. He also continues to serve on
the Board of the Credit Union League on our behalf. The Treasurer, Mrs. Debbie Martinez, who will deliver
her report later this evening, has also been responsible for ensuring that our budgets and revenue projections
are realistic and that we maintain good business practices, and keeping our expenditures reasonable. In
addition, she has assisted Mr. Torres in our negotiations with Christian Workers Union. Mr. Carlton Mckoy
our Secretary has been very instrumental in assisting us and attending several meetings when no other
Board member could attend, and also helping out on reviewing many of the new policies and making
recommendations. His experience as a senior manager at Social Security Board has been very useful to
us.  Our Education Director Mr. Doroteo Balan, who came in a mid-year to replace Mr. Emil Rodriguez who
resigned last year, has been helpful in implementing the various initiatives that the Credit Union has
embarked upon and has been instrumental in ensuring best practices at St. Martin Credit Union, given his
years of experience as a Credit Officer.

I also want to express a great many thanks to the Supervisory Committee, especially Ms. Laura Sierra and
Mrs. Karen Arnold. Mr. Melvin Ayala has been ill for a period of time, but still the Supervisory Committee
have been diligent in ensuring that the practices at St. Martin’s are transparent and allow for better
accountability. The Supervisory have done an admirable job in ensuring that the practices of managing
the Credit Union remain transparent, honest and viable.  Their diligence has ensured that the membership
of St. Martin Credit Union can with certainty have great faith in their institution. The Credit Committee
who is charged with ensuring that loans are given within the prescribed policies have done a remarkable
job this year and I would like to express a sincere gratitude to them for carrying out their duties effectively
and prudently. Mr. Andy Bahadur, Mrs. Santos Tesecum, and Mr. Manuel Medina who have had to work all
year as a team deserve a round of applause for their efforts.  These three officers have given of their time
and energy to ensure that the Credit Union is successful. They also assisted in the upgrading of the loan
policies and Mr. Bahadur insistence that due diligence be paid towards delinquency has yielded positive
results.
Tonight we have vacancies in the Board of Director and I urged all who accept to volunteer as officers to
do so with the idea that service to the Credit Union is one of dedication, hard work and sacrifice with no
returns except the satisfaction of a job done well.  I also take this opportunity to thank our General
Manager, Mr. Hulse, and Mr. Raymond Tzul, and the staff for the good work they have accomplished. Finally,
where would the Credit Union be without our members, who with patience and loyalty allowed the staff and
management to carry out their functions? The membership commitment to saving has also yielded positive
growth and therefore special thanks are due for their contributions.  May God bless us all!!!

The Board of Directors
Dr. John Morris President
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